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WESTFIELD — Westfield voters will
get a chance to make their opinions
known on full-day kindergarten at a
special March 2020 bond referendum
election.
At a public workshop session during
Tuesday night’s meeting, the Westfield
Board of Education (BOE) voted 6 to 3
to move forward with a referendum
for bonds needed to construct addi-
tions to some of the local schools.
Gretchan Ohlig, Tara Oporto and
Michael Bielen voted no. Board mem-
ber Brendan Galligan stated that he
“does not feel as if we (the district)
really need full-day kindergarten, but
the public keeps asking for it, so let’s
put the question to the voters.”
Thirteen hundred respondents an-
swered a survey by the board. Board
member Robert Garrison relayed that
the overall response was positive;
70.5 percent of respondents either
fully supported or most likely sup-
ported full-day kindergarten, while
21.9 percent said they did not, and 7.3
percent said they were uncertain.
According to Business Administrator
Dana Sullivan, an enrollment study
shows the number of incoming first
graders for the 2019-2020 school year
is 455. The actual enrollment of half-
day kindergarten students is 221.
Therefore, the projected increase of
students for a full-day kindergarten
program is 232 more students. Twenty-
three classrooms will be needed to
house a full-day kindergarten of this
size. Currently, the schools have nine
classrooms available and need 14
additional rooms. This is based on a
class size of roughly 20 students.
According to Ms. Sullivan, to provide
these rooms, expansions will need to
be added to some of the local schools.
Washington Elementary, Jefferson El-
ementary and Wilson Elementary
Schools have been determined suit-
able for expansion. The estimated
cost combined for all three schools is
$13 million to $14.3 million. Franklin,
McKinley and Lincoln Elementary
Schools were deemed not suitable due
to lack of land. Tamaques Elementary
School’s land grade would require
additional building costs to construct
on the slope, around $12.7 million just

for this school, and is therefore con-
sidered unsuitable, she said.
Other ideas for expansion, such as the
BOE offices and private building acqui-
sitions, were deemed not appropriate
due to the updating, refitting and
rehabilitation costs to meet current
school building codes. Also researched,
but considered unsuitable as long-
term solutions, were trailers and re-
furbished shipping containers.
Ms. Sullivan said if the bond referen-
dum passes in March 2020, the public
will have a separate vote in November
of 2021 to increase the overall operat-
ing budget that will rise above the
state cap, due to the additional staff
needed to run the full-day kindergar-
ten program. If both of those pass,
full-day kindergarten would be avail-
able in September 2022. Currently,
10 percent of New Jersey schools do
not have full-day kindergarten.
Earlier in the regular meeting, the
board voted to nominate the late
Westfield High School Principal Dr.
Derrick Nelson for the Soldier’s Medal.
The Soldier’s Medal is awarded to any
person of the armed forces, “who
distinguished himself or herself by
heroism not involving actual conflict
with an enemy,” according to the
resolution. It further states, “The hero-
ism must have involved a clearly rec-
ognizable personal hazard or danger
and the voluntary risk of life.” The
prestigious medal will be decided upon
by the United States Secretary of
Defense and Secretary of the Army.
Mr. Galligan, who wrote the resolu-
tion, said the more people behind this
nomination, the better chance of hav-
ing Dr. Nelson’s heroism honored.
The board also honored intermediate-
school and high-school teachers.
Edison Intermediate Social Studies
teacher John Stacey and Roosevelt
Intermediate nurse and health teacher
Sharon Dougherty received the Opti-
mist Club of Westfield Recognition
Award. Westfield High School staff
recognition awards were presented to
English teacher Aimee Burgoyne-Black,
English/Project ’79 teacher Erin
McKeon, special-education teacher
Lara Rinaldi and custodian Mario Arana.
The next school board meeting will
take place on Tuesday, June 18, at
7:30 p.m., at Westfield High School.


